MINUTES CITY OF FALLON 55 West Williams Avenue Fallon, Nevada October 1, 2018

The Honorable City Council met in a regularly scheduled Council meeting on the above date in the Council Chambers, 55 West Williams Avenue, Fallon, Nevada.

Present:

Mayor Ken Tedford
City Councilman, Robert H. Erickson
City Councilman, James D. Richardson
City Councilwoman, Kelly Frost
City Clerk, Gary C. Cordes
City Attorney, Michael F. Mackedon
Deputy Public Works Director, Ryan A. Swirczek
Police Captain, Ron Wenger
Deputy City Attorney, Leonard E. Mackedon
Legal & Administrative Director, Robert Erquiaga
Deputy City Clerk, Elsie M. Lee
Director of Tourism & Special Events, Jane Moon

Public Works Director, Brian A. Byrd

Police Captain, Kris Alexander

Emergency Manager, Steve Endacott

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Tedford at 9:00 a.m.

Mayor Tedford led the Pledge of Allegiance.

Mayor Tedford inquired if the agenda had been posted in compliance with NRS requirements.

City Clerk Cordes advised that the agenda was posted in compliance with NRS 241.

Mayor Tedford noted for the record that Councilman Richardson was out of town on business.

Public Comments

Mayor Tedford inquired if there were any public comments. He noted that comments are to be general in nature, not relative to any agenda items. No action may be taken on a matter raised under this item until the matter has been specifically included on an agenda as an item upon which action will be taken.

No public comments were noted.

Approval of Warrants

- A) Accounts Payable
- B) Payroll
- C) Customer Deposit

Mayor Tedford inquired if there were any comments regarding the accounts payable, payroll and customer deposit warrants.

No comments were noted.

Councilwoman Frost motioned to approve the accounts payable, payroll and customer deposit warrants and authorize the Mayor to sign the same; seconded by Councilman Erickson and approved with a 2-0 vote by the Council.

Public hearing on proposed amendment to the Special Use Permit for Ideal Mobile Home Park originally approved on September 1, 2009, regarding designated recreational vehicle spaces within the park and the term of the Special Use Permit

Legal and Administrative Director Erquiaga explained that this is the first of two agenda items dealing with a request by Mr. Douglas Bui for an amendment to his special use permit for Ideal Mobile Home Park (Ideal). Back in September 2009, the Council granted a Special Use Permit in order to allow Mr. Bui to convert up to 25 spaces within his park for Recreational Vehicle (RV) use. There was some discussion at the meeting and quite a bit of discussion between Mr. Bui and Jim Souba, the City Engineer at the time, as to conditions that would be required in order to maintain the character and high quality of the park. All of those conditions did make it into that Special Use Permit and that Special Use Permit has been renewed annually since it was issued in 2009. Mr. Bui has now requested an amendment which was in the form of a letter that was sent to Legal and Administrative Director Erquiaga to trigger his formal request. It provides some good background on the park and on some of the issues and changes in the housing industry that Mr. Bui and others have faced over the recent years. The request boils down to an amendment that would allow the 25 spaces that were previously specifically identified, to remove that requirement, and to instead allow Mr. Bui to have up to 25 spaces within the park on spaces that he saw fit. He is also requesting that the Special Use Permit be renewed every two years instead of annually, which was an initial requirement that was a precaution that may have been thought to have been necessary at the time to keep track and make sure that allowing the RV spots did not become a problem. To our knowledge, it has not; we have not received any complaints. Mr. Bui represents that he has had no complaints since converting some of these spots. Mr. Bui is in attendance today and willing to answer any questions the Council may have about the housing industry, about his specific park, and about why this request is so important to him. He reminded that this is the first of two agenda items, this item is for the public hearing only. He wanted to review the background during this hearing and then allow the Council the opportunity to receive any public comment or input; then the second agenda item immediately following would be for any proposed action the Council may take. There is also a map attached to Mr. Bui's letter, it is color-coded. The orange are the 25 spaces the Council originally designated for potential RV use, and those are the ones that Mr. Bui would like to move throughout the park. The spaces that Mr. Bui has identified in red are

spaces that are currently vacant, so those would be potential places for future RV spaces if approved.

Mayor Tedford inquired if the Council had any questions for Legal and Administrative Director Erquiaga.

No comments were noted.

Mayor Tedford noted that this was a public hearing and inquired if there were any public comments.

No public comments were noted.

Consideration and possible approval of proposed amendment to the Special Use Permit for Ideal Mobile Home Park originally approved on September 1, 2009, regarding designated recreational vehicle spaces within the park and the term of the Special Use Permit

Legal and Administrative Director Erquiaga advised that this is the agenda item that would allow the Council to consider the request and either approve or deny it. As mentioned in the previous agenda item, the request boils down pretty simply to allowing Mr. Bui to disperse the 25 spaces throughout the park and renew the permit every two years instead of annually. All of the other requirements in the original Special Use Permit would remain in place. Mr. Bui has met with City staff and we feel confident that Mr. Bui's request is appropriate and meets the zoning and generally conforms to the requirements of the Fallon Municipal Code and he recommended approval of the amended Special Use Permit.

Mayor Tedford confirmed that the 25 spaces off Wildes Street that the Council thought were appropriate for this type of housing, would go away and the 25 spots in red that are throughout the park would become the 25 spots allowed on the Special Use Permit.

Legal and Administrative Director Erquiaga stated that was correct, Mr. Bui, if approved, would be free to select any of those spots within the park. He has identified the red spaces as currently vacant so those would be at the top of the list as potentials for RV spots.

Mayor Tedford asked if Mr. Bui was limited to those 25 spots or could he place them somewhere else that is vacant.

Legal and Administrative Director Erquiaga clarified that the request is to allow him to put up to 25 RV spots within the park, not limited to those spots that have been identified in red, they can be placed anywhere within the park.

Mayor Tedford inquired as to the vacancy status of spaces 137 through 175, the original area along Wildes Street.

Legal and Administrative Director Erquiaga stated that they were almost entirely occupied. He noted that this may be an appropriate time for Mr. Bui to come forward.

Mr. Douglas Bui stated that, of the 25 units that are currently designated for RV use, 17 have existing homes on the sites. There is only one vacant site left in that area and it is designated as a potential RV site. They are all occupied and in very good condition; it would not be feasible to physically move these homes to other vacant sites in the park to make thrm available for 17 other RV spaces in that one area.

Mayor Tedford confirmed that Mr. Bui really only has 8 spots to put RVs in that allocated space.

Mr. Bui stated that he is asking for the flexibility, based upon his experience, to be able to have someone bring an RV into the park for lots that are currently vacant or may be vacant later.

He has had people just last week, look at the current site #175, then they drove through the park and asked about other lots within the park and they were not within the currently designated 25 spaces, so we could not accommodate them.

Mayor Tedford noted, of spaces 137 to 175 available and you only have 8 left of those, maybe we should open up those plus these additional ones. He thought there were 193 spots in the park.

Mr. Bui stated that there are 197 spaces in the park and he owns 187 of them.

Mayor Tedford realized the need for RV space in the community. He asked if there was a sentiment to increase the RV space allocation from 25.

Legal and Administrative Director Erquiaga stated that Mr. Bui's request was to keep it at 25 spaces. He thought that made sense, the Council was comfortable with 25 spaces, he has 7 RVs currently – it did not seem to be a bad thing to keep the limit at 25. If Mr. Bui fills 25 anytime in the near future, he can certainly come back to the Council and ask them to take another look. It is trying to find a number that works within the park while not totally becoming an RV park versus a mobile home park and maintaining those standards. The 25 space limit is good to keep. Mr. Bui has a long way to go to fill those 25 spots, with only 7 currently occupied, and if he does, then the Council could certainly reconsider and at that point we could look at a map and get a better feel for how the dispersed spots worked.

Mayor Tedford agreed that maybe that was the best way to look at it right now; because Mr. Bui has an understanding of the nature and flavor of the residents, at least other than the 10 lots that he does not own. As Mr. Bui fills these spots, he can come back to Legal and Administrative Director Erquiaga and tell him that he has filled these spaces and is maxed out of the 25 spaces, we can look at increasing that number from 25 to a higher amount.

Mr. Bui stated that he would be receptive to that; he was happy with 25 spaces right now, particularly because of the one-year lease requirement which he is 100% in favor of.

Mayor Tedford inquired if the Council had any comments or questions.

Councilwoman Frost clarified for the record, along with a one-year lease, when the RV pulls in, they are required to install skirting around the tires and so forth to help it blend in with the community. She wanted to ensure that they are not moving in and out all the time, that they stay in place.

Mr. Bui concurred, skirting is required, and they stay in place the entire year. He has had 9 RVs since this started and 7 are still in place. Many of them stay longer than one year. This is a new form of housing, seen through tiny houses that are now advertised. The entire residential market has changed.

Councilwoman Frost also confirmed that Mr. Bui had very high standards for the type of RV that is allowed into the park as well.

Mr. Bui replied affirmatively, the RVs must be in good condition. He stated that they are not accepting 30-year old RVs.

Mayor Tedford added that there are some stringent State requirements that must be adhered to as well.

Mr. Bui agreed.

Councilman Erickson complimented Mr. Bui on the park that he runs. He had received nothing but good comments from residents. In the park, there is an owner-occupied rule for the mobile homes; they are not allowed to rent. He asked if the park owns certain mobile homes and rents them out within the park.

Mr. Bui said that the park does not own any homes. He has owned homes that have come out of foreclosure or estate sales and he had spent money to refurbish them and put them back on the market for sale. He has done at least 29 homes that way and they have all been sold and occupied by those buyers.

Councilman Erickson confirmed that there are no rentals in the park.

Mr. Bui said there are zero rentals in the park.

Councilman Erickson stated that most Special Use Permits within the City expire upon any change of ownership or title to the property. He asked Mr. Bui if he would have an objection to that if the Council put that codicil in the agreement; he asked if there was a reason he would object to that.

Mr. Bui said that if the property were to be sold, it would be a limitation and would affect the value. The thing about having the Special Use Permit expiring, if it does not work out and the City is not satisfied, the City can revoke it. The permit also does not allow a new owner to turn around and rent homes out, which would change the character of the park.

Councilman Erickson confirmed that Mr. Bui would prefer to live with the two-year review and not have the Special Use Permit expire upon transfer of ownership.

Mr. Bui said yes.

Mayor Tedford inquired if there were any public comments or questions.

No comments were noted.

Mayor Tedford stated that Councilman Erickson was right, it is a park that we always point out that is how others should run their park. You should be proud of that Mr. Bui. He thanked him for his testimony.

Councilman Erickson motioned to approve the proposed amendment to the Special Use Permit for Ideal Mobile Home Park originally approved on September 1, 2009, to provide that the recreational vehicle spaces can be located anywhere within the park, up to 25 spaces, and require renewal of the amended Special Use Permit every two years; seconded by Councilwoman Frost and approved with a 2-0 vote by the Council.

Consideration and possible action to approve a design contract with Lumos & Associates of Fallon, Nevada, in order to provide engineering services for Phase 4 of the Downtown Streetscape Enhancements Project, in the amount of Ninety-Five Thousand Nine Hundred and Twenty-Five Dollars (\$95,925)

Public Works Director Byrd explained that the approval of a contract to Lumos & Associates (Lumos) would allow for the design, planning, and engineering associated with the reconstruction and enhancement of approximately 1,000 linear feet of Maine Street. The scope consists of a full roadway reconstruct that will include on-street parking, striping, site lighting, curb, gutter, sidewalk, and other ancillary improvements associated with extending Maine Street from Front Street to Tolas. The City of Fallon received a Notice to Proceed from the Nevada Department of Transportation (NDOT) on June 5, 2018, indicating that approval from the State of Nevada had been granted for the City to award and administer a contract for the previously described Maine Street enhancements. On July 4, 2018, a Request for Statement of Qualifications was advertised in the Lahontan Valley News in accordance with NRS 332. One Statement of Qualifications was received and evaluated by our internal evaluation committee. Lumos represented themselves as a highly qualified engineering firm with an extensive background in civil design. The project end date, for the Design Phase, has been established at

February 1, 2019. This end date represents the last opportunity for the City to apply for reimbursement of any design fees associated with the project.

Mayor Tedford noted that Phase 4 will take this project to Tolas Place. That was the end. He has been asked many times if the project would extend all the way to the 'Y' at Maine Street where it meets Taylor Street, Wildes Road, and Sheckler Road. There was not a plan for a Phase 5, as much of that area lies in Churchill County, outside of the City. The State always liked this project because we did it in phases.

Mayor Tedford inquired if the Council had any comments or questions.

Councilwoman Frost inquired as to when the project would begin – the actual moving of dirt.

Public Works Director Byrd said the design phase will be complete at the end of February 2019 and NDOT anticipated Spring 2020 for actual construction.

Councilman Erickson asked if he was confident that the design work could be completed by February 2019.

Public Works Director Byrd said he was. He was in communication with NDOT regarding the extent of the environmental review that was going to have to be completed for the project and they have indicated that it would be categorically excluded from some of the portions of an environmental review that take a significant amount of time. It will be hard, but Lumos is ready to handle it and they will push hard to ensure that it happens. A lot of the long lead design items are kind of historical preservation related and environmental assessment related so we have a good jump on it. This is about as late as we want to push it. There is some language inside the agreement through NDOT that indicates an extension could potentially be granted but that is kind of a last resort. We can go hard enough where we can get it done.

Councilwoman Frost stated that this is going to be a great project and really improve the downtown area, especially around the William N. Pennington Life Center.

Mayor Tedford inquired if there were any public comments or questions.

No comments were noted.

Councilwoman Frost motioned to approve a design contract with Lumos & Associates of Fallon, Nevada, in order to provide engineering services for Phase 4 of the Downtown Streetscape Enhancements Project, in the amount of Ninety-Five Thousand Nine Hundred and Twenty-Five Dollars (\$95,925); seconded by Councilman Erickson and approved with a 2-0 vote by the Council.

Consideration and possible action to approve a design contract with Lumos & Associates of Fallon, Nevada, in order to provide engineering and construction services for the reconstruction and enhancement of portions of Front, Esmeralda, and Douglas Street, in the amount of Three Hundred Sixty-Five Thousand Three Hundred Dollars (\$365,300)

Public Works Director Byrd explained that the approval of a contract to Lumos & Associates (Lumos) would allow for design, planning, engineering, and construction services associated with the reconstruction of portions of Front, Esmeralda, and Douglas Street. The reconstruction includes approximately 125,000 square feet of paving, 20,259 square feet of sidewalk, and 5,250 linear feet of curb and gutter. The scope consists of a full design to include paving, striping, street lighting, curb, gutter, sidewalk, water lines, electrical improvements, retaining walls and other ancillary improvements associated with the project. A preliminary engineer's estimate as well as a conceptual plan have been included. Lumos developed these

documents utilizing input from City staff. If approved, a full set of plans and construction documents would be available February of 2019.

Mayor Tedford inquired as to the start date for this project.

Public Works Director Byrd stated that it would be dependent on the funding source as well as if Lumos is able to wrap the design up as quickly as they think they can.

Mayor Tedford noted that this is a very important project for the citizens of Fallon. This is the last place that those citizens have not had a street, have not had curb, gutter, sidewalk and, in some places, really have dirt. At one time, City Clerk Cordes told him that we had spent \$11 million in the southeast portion of the City but because this is such a difficult project, we have not done this portion. But it is one that is necessary. He encouraged Public Works Director Byrd to know that those citizens really need us to help them get these streets done, including Esmeralda Street. It is one that is very heartfelt by him and probably by the Council too, Esmeralda Street just needs to get done. He knew it was on the edge of this project, but he just felt for the people that live on that street. He also knows that this is right on the boundary of what we can afford but we somehow have to afford it and the sooner, the better.

Mayor Tedford inquired if the Council had any comments or questions.

Councilman Erickson advised that we had been looking for a number of years now to provide for the financing to enable us to do this major project and it is definitely achievable. He agreed with Mayor Tedford that is just needs to move forward.

Mayor Tedford inquired if there were any public comments or questions.

No comments were noted.

Councilman Erickson motioned to approve a design contract with Lumos & Associates of Fallon, Nevada, in order to provide engineering and construction services for the reconstruction and enhancement of portions of Front, Esmeralda, and Douglas Street, in the amount of Three Hundred Sixty-Five Thousand Three Hundred Dollars (\$365,300); seconded by Councilwoman Frost and approved with a 2-0 vote by the Council.

Consideration and possible approval of the Master Firm Power Supply Agreement Transaction Schedule between UAMPS, the City of Fallon, and Heber Light and Power, for the scheduling and delivery of energy from the Patua geothermal and solar plant located in Churchill County, Nevada pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Renewable Power Purchase and Sale Agreement between Patua Acquisitions Company, LLC and UAMPS

Legal and Administrative Director Erquiaga explained that this is the culmination of a lot of hard work, especially by the Mayor. We had been in discussions with Cyrq Energy, which owns and operates the Patua plant as well as the Soda Lake plant. For many weeks, the Mayor made a lot of calls and inroads at UAMPS for Cryq as they attempted to totally refire their Soda Lake plant and were looking to sell the output. We were quite a ways down the path with them at working an agreement and having some participation from other UAMPS members but UAMPS was not able to take all of the output of the plant. Cyrq ultimately went and made an arrangement with the University of Utah, and they will buy all of the output of that refired Soda Lake plant. We were a little disappointed but certainly understood that in order to get the financing and refire the plant, Cyrq certainly had to do what they had to do. Things got quiet for a few months after that and then this opportunity was presented, first to Heber Light & Power in Utah, another UAMPS member, and then quickly, the City of Fallon was included in the

discussion. Essentially, what Cyrq is marketing at their Patua plant is excess output. They have installed a very large solar field that works in conjunction with the existing geothermal plant and with some additional cooling technology that Cyrq intends to undertake in the next couple of months, they anticipate that they will have up to 12 megawatts of solar and geothermal energy to sell. Heber Light & Power was really interested in obtaining that and started the process. UAMPS ultimately signed the agreement that is referenced in the agenda item directly with Cyrq to take that output. This agenda item and this transaction schedule is the City's opportunity to get some of the output of that plant. We are recommending 1 megawatt. If approved, we think it will fit nicely in the City's portfolio. This will include both the green energy renewable energy credits (RECs) for the geothermal and/or solar that is produced. The term of the agreement is 15 years with a \$50 set price per megawatt. That is very competitive with what we have received on the market in a series of 5-year transactions that we have made in the past couple of years. We are very excited to get that rate for green energy that includes the RECs; and to do it for a 15-year term with no escalator is really a good deal. There will be some new issues that the City will face through UAMPS if we add this resource. We have, through UAMPS, put some of the risk of Cyrq not meeting the schedule of this plant back on Cyrq; in that master agreement between UAMPS and Cyrq, they will pay any additional costs that come from their inability to meet their schedule. That is really important because the energy imbalance market is complicated, it is hard to understand, it is hard to follow; and the ability to put this back on them was really important to us and to Heber Light & Power, and UAMPS. There is also some general language in this transaction schedule that Heber Light & Power will pay their share of any additional costs that the City of Fallon incurs based on imbalance market charges. Again, those are pretty hard to quantify due to the complexity of that market and really the lack of transparency that we have in how that market works. He knew Heber Light & Power's intention is to pay its way. That is represented generally in the agreement and with those two safeguards, this is a can't miss proposition for the City. If this transaction schedule is approved, it would allow scheduling the resource starting November 1, 2018 and he knew Heber Light & Power was anxious to get moving, as was UAMPS.

Mayor Tedford explained that UAMPS is the Utah Association of Municipal Power Systems and the City of Fallon buys power through them. It is comprised of 46 cities in Utah plus Truckee-Donner in Truckee, CA. We buy our power through UAMPS so the Cyrq agreement had to go through UAMPS and that was a difficult thing in itself.

Mayor Tedford inquired if the Council had any comments or questions.

No comments were noted.

Mayor Tedford inquired if there were any public comments or questions.

No comments were noted.

Councilman Erickson stated that this enhances our renewable portfolio in light of the current political environment and he was very much in favor of it.

Councilman Erickson motioned to approve the Master Firm Power Supply Agreement Transaction Schedule between UAMPS, the City of Fallon, and Heber Light and Power, for the scheduling and delivery of energy from the Patua geothermal and solar plant located in Churchill County, Nevada pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Renewable Power Purchase and Sale Agreement between Patua Acquisitions Company, LLC and UAMPS; seconded by Councilwoman Frost and approved with a 2-0 vote by the Council.

Mayor Tedford called a meeting recess at 9:42 a.m.

Mayor Tedford returned the meeting to an open session at 9:50 a.m.

Appointment and possible confirmation of Trent deBraga as Deputy City Attorney

Mayor Tedford stated that it was his honor to offer the appointment of Trent deBraga as Deputy City Attorney for Council confirmation. The City Attorney is Mike Mackedon and there is currently one Deputy City Attorney, Leonard Mackedon. He noted that is was truly a pleasure to appoint someone who has a long history in Fallon that actually knows something about what we do here. They have knowledge of our culture and our values and the morals of the City and the community. Trent's grandfather is Ted deBraga and his grandmother was Lois deBraga, who passed way, now it is Barbara deBraga. His great-uncle is Frank Guisti, Lois' brother, and they lived on First and Allen Streets, right here in the City. Frank was his basketball coach in 9th grade and his advisor on the telephone for three years after that. He was a longtime friend. He tells these things to give some knowledge of the depth of which this family has lived here. Ted deBraga served on the TCID Board for many, many years. He has two sons, Lester and Teddy. Lester serves in a variety of different organizations and ball clubs and serves on the TCID Board now himself. Lester married Angela and she came from Sparks when she was a little girl and went through Churchill County High School, so she has knowledge of our community also. Their sons are Trevor, Trent, and Frank and they all grew up in our community, so they all know how we are and what we do and how we think. That is important to me when we are making decisions in how we think here in Fallon. Trevor has returned to Fallon and is married to Taylor and that is a great thing. Frank is working on his PhD somewhere far from here right now. Now about Trent. He grew up here and went through Fallon schools. He went to Colorado Mesa University and studied criminal justice and took law classes, then he attended Boyd School of Law in Las Vegas. He interned at the Attorney General's Office during his senior year. There he made a lot of contacts which help in the legal field in Nevada. It is a way to have tentacles in the State of Nevada. Then we went to practice law, working for two different firms in which he helped defend physicians and health care professionals and defended police officers and helped people that were injured. All of those things work for us and when Mayor Tedford heard the fact that Trent wanted to come home he thought that was a great thing. He looks around the community and sees these young couples who have returned home. Some are professionals and some just come home to work. He thought of when he grew up, a lot of people moved away. What we are trying to do is create jobs, so people can come back to the town that they grew up in. When he heard Trent wanted to come home, he thought this was an opportunity for a firm like Mike and Lem's to hire a lawyer and then an opportunity for us to have a Deputy City Attorney. Trent married his high school sweetheart Courtney and they have a young daughter, Brighton. It is kind of cool to come home and be able to start teaching your child t-ball and throwing the ball; when you get in a bigger city, those things are not available to you. Trent will be able to do that, and he wants to do that. These are some of the things that he talked to Trent about. He talked to him about the difficulty of coming back to your hometown because there are some difficulties in doing that and he is ready for that. One of the things when you are in the City Attorney's Office, you are under the senior attorney in that law firm but when you are a Deputy City Attorney, or even a City Attorney, you work for the Mayor - so the Mayor assigns tasks as far as the City is concerned. The City Attorney works for the Mayor too - and he assigns him tasks. It is kind of like running on an edge sometimes. Mike has done a very good job of it since 1993 and is the Mayor's close counselor and his consigliere. Mayor spoke with

Trent about that and he understands that and understands how the Mayor is and how he believes in morals, character, and value. That is how he leads the City and that is what he requires of the people that work for him and he knew Trent would be a good fit. The law degree is second, it is all about character, values, and morals and he believes that strongly in Trent. He offered his appointment of Trent deBraga as Deputy City Attorney for Council confirmation.

Mayor Tedford opened up questioning to the City Council. They each have had an earlier opportunity to meet with Trent and ask him questions.

Councilman Erickson stated that he had a nice meeting with Trent and got to know him and has known his family for a number of years. In coming back to the City of Fallon, a lot of people, when they look at a municipality, have a certain idea of what the functions of that municipality are. Fallon is quite different than most municipalities in the State of Nevada and in some respects, different than all of them in the services that we offer to our citizens in what we call our enterprises, which we provide more of those services than probably any municipality in the State. In some respects, the enterprises are businesses and operating those businesses you are almost like a corporate lawyer more than a public City Attorney and as today's agenda shows, the majority of the items on the agenda were providing for the operations of our enterprises and providing the services that those enterprises do. He asked Trent if he could outline any corporate type of experience he has had in his practice of law or what his thoughts on that are.

Mr. deBraga stated that one of his passions was working in the Attorney General's Office and working with law enforcement. As far as corporate, he was excited to further the goals of the City and understood the importance of the enterprise funds.

Councilman Erickson asked if he had ever been a prosecutor for the State, he assumed he was on the civil side of the Attorney General's Office, he asked about the prosecutor side.

Mr. deBraga confirmed that his work was on the civil side and he did not participate in the prosecutorial side. He did make numerous court experiences, not prosecuting but defending the Las Vegas Metropolitan Police Department. Those skills acquired in Las Vegas will definitely help him in a prosecutorial role as well.

Councilman Erickson asked which type of work he preferred.

Mr. deBraga said that he had enjoyed everything that he had done. He represented medical professionals for well over a year and that entailed work with some of the most renown experts in the healthcare field, like taking phone calls from the head of pediatrics at Stanford, you have to be on your A game. He enjoyed the medical aspect because it was always a challenge but at the same time he also enjoyed representing the police department in Las Vegas. He could not pick or choose because he has enjoyed everything he has done.

Councilman Erickson agreed with the Mayor, we take a great deal of pride and satisfaction when we see an accomplished professional like yourself coming back to the community and wanting to raise their family in Fallon and Churchill County.

Councilwoman Frost stated that she spoke with Trent and felt very comfortable with his experience and what he can bring to the City of Fallon and, as a former educator in Churchill County, she was excited and loved to see young people come back home and work here and make Fallon a better place. She looked forward to working with Trent.

Mayor Tedford inquired if there were any public comments or questions.

No comments were noted.

Councilwoman Frost motioned to confirm Mayor Tedford's appointment of Trent deBraga as Deputy City Attorney; seconded by Councilman Erickson and approved with a 2-0 vote by the Council.

At this time, Mayor Tedford administered the Oath of Office to Deputy City Attorney Trent deBraga.

Consideration and possible action to establish the salary of Trent deBraga as Deputy City Attorney at Ninety-Five Thousand Dollars (\$95,000.00) per year

Mayor Tedford stated that he would like to establish the salary of Trent deBraga as Deputy City Attorney at \$95,000 per year.

Mayor Tedford inquired if the Council had any comments or questions.

No comments were noted.

Mayor Tedford inquired if there were any public comments or questions.

No comments were noted.

Councilman Erickson motioned to establish the salary of Trent deBraga as Deputy City Attorney at Ninety-Five Thousand Dollars (\$95,000.00) per year; seconded by Councilwoman Frost and approved with a 2-0 vote by the Council.

Presentation of the Police Department Report for August 2018

Captain Wenger presented the August monthly report. He added that the August incidents and activities were primarily in line with previous months with no exceptional variances.

- Staff participated in several hours of training.
- Detective Decker provided the indoctrination lecture to newly stationed Navy personnel.
- The citizen survey results were positive.

Mayor Tedford inquired if the Council had any comments or questions.

No comments were noted.

Mayor Tedford thanked Captain Wenger for the report.

Public Comments

Mayor Tedford inquired if there were any public comments.

No public comments were noted.

Council and Staff Reports

<u>City Attorney Mike Mackedon:</u> It is very good for Fallon to see many young people that have been raised in Fallon return, whether they are professionals or working; he sees more of this than when he did when he was younger. Many of his classmates did not return to Fallon and that is a shame. He sees Robert and Lem, many others, and now Trent return and that is a good thing. The City and the whole community are revitalized when these people return. It strengthens our town.

Deputy City Attorney Leonard Mackedon: No comments were noted.

<u>City Clerk Cordes:</u> No comments were noted.

<u>Captain Wenger:</u> Noted that the Explorer program is important. There are two explorers that were in the program that were hired for law enforcement, Zachary Bowman and Chad Brownley.

<u>Legal and Administrative Director Erquiaga:</u> Excited about youth center site development and the airport project; should see paving at both places this week.

Deputy City Clerk Lee: No comments were noted.

<u>Tourism Director Moon:</u> No comments were noted.

Deputy Public Works Director Swirczek: No comments were noted.

Public Works Director Byrd: No comments were noted.

Captain Alexander: No comments were noted.

Emergency Manager Endacott: No comments were noted.

Councilwoman Frost: No comments were noted.

Councilman Richardson: No comments were noted.

Councilman Erickson: No comments were noted.

Executive Session

Mayor Tedford tabled the executive session, as it was not needed at this time.

Adjournment

There being no further business to come before the Council, Mayor Tedford adjourned the meeting at 10:20 a.m.

Mayor Ken Tedford

Attest:

Gary C. Cordes, City Clerk/Treasurer